

Environmental Statement

Volume 4, Appendix 2.4: Landscape, Seascape and Visual Impact Assessment Methodology

Document Number: 6.4.2.4 PINS Reference: EN010164/APP/6.4 APFP Regulations: 5(2)(a) November 2024 For Issue



Document status					
Version	Purpose of document	Authored by	Reviewed by	Approved by	Review date
For Issue	Application	RPS	Xlinks 1 Ltd	Xlinks 1 Ltd	November 2024

Prepared by:

Prepared for:

RPS

Xlinks 1 Limited

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project – Environmental Statement

Contents

1 LANDSCAPE, SEASCAPE AND VISUAL IMPACT ASSESSMENT METHODOLOGY

METHODOLOGY	1
1.1 Introduction	1
1.2 Study area	1
1.3 Consultation	1
1.4 Overview of LSVIA methodologies	2
1.5 LSVIA Assessment Methodology	2
1.6 Guidance, Data Sources and Site Surveys	7
1.7 Assessment of Visual Effects	8
1.8 Assessment of Landscape and Seascape Effects	16
1.9 Evaluation of Significance of Effect	25
1.10 Assessment of Night-time Effects	26
1.11 Cumulative Landscape, Seascape and Visual Effects	27
1.12 Visual Representations	54
1.13 References	59

Tables

Table 1.1: Data sources used to inform the onshore SLVIA	8
Table 1.2: Visual sensitivity to change	11
Table 1.3: Visual sensitivity evaluation	12
Table 1.4: Criteria used for magnitude of impact: Scale of change and geographical	
extent	14
Table 1.5: Magnitude of visual change – Step 1 evaluation	14
Table 1.6: Magnitude of visual change – Step 2 overall evaluation	15
Table 1.7: Visual Magnitude of Impact Criteria	15
Table 1.8: Sensitivity of seascape and landscape receptors	19
Table 1.9: Landscape and seascape sensitivity evaluation	20
Table 1.10: Criteria used for magnitude of impact: Scale of change and geographical	
extent	22
Table 1.11: Magnitude of landscape/seascape change – Step 1 evaluation	23
Table 1.12: Definition of terms relating to the magnitude of impact upon landscape	
and seascape receptors	23
Table 1.13: Magnitude of landscape and seascape change – Step 2 overall	
evaluation	24
Table 1.14: Assessment of significance of effect matrix.	25
Table 1.15: Definitions of Significance Criteria	26
Table 1.16: List of cumulative developments considered within the CEA	30
Table 1.17: Technical Methodology – Visualisations	58

Figures

Figure 2.4.1: Cumulative projects considered in the LVIA	29
--	----

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Glossary

Term	Meaning
Access Land	The Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000 gives a public right of access to land mapped as 'open country' (mountain, moor, heath and down) or registered common land. These areas are known as 'access land'.
Characteristics	Landscape features and elements, or combinations of elements, which make a contribution to distinctive landscape character.
Designated landscapes	Areas of landscape identified as being of importance at international, national or local levels, either defined by statute or identified in development plans or other documents.
Elements	Individual parts which make up the landscape, such as, for example, trees, hedges and buildings.
Feature	Prominent elements in the landscape, such as tree clumps, church towers or wooded skylines.
Heritage	The historic environment and especially valued assets and qualities, such as historic buildings and cultural traditions.
Key characteristics	Elements which are particularly important to the current character of the landscape and help to give an area its particularly distinctive sense of place.
Landform	The shape and form of the land surface which has resulted from combinations of geology, geomorphology, slope, elevation and physical processes.
Landscape	An area, as perceived by people, the character of which is a result of the action and interaction of natural and/or human factors.
Landscape character	A distinct, recognisable and consistent pattern of elements in the landscape that makes one landscape different from another, rather than better or worse.
Landscape Character Areas	These are single unique areas which are the discrete geographical areas of a particular landscape type.
Landscape Character Assessment	The process of identifying and describing variation in the character of the landscape and using this information to assist in managing change in the landscape. It seeks to identify and explain the unique combination of elements and features that make landscape distinctive. The process results in the production of a Landscape Character Assessment.
Landscape Character Type	These are distinct types of landscape that are relatively homogeneous in character. They are generic in nature in that they may occur in different areas in different parts of the country, but wherever they occur they share broadly similar combinations of geology, topography, drainage patterns, vegetation, historical land use, and settlement pattern.
Landscape effects	Effects on the landscape as a resource in its own right.
Landscape quality (condition)	A measure of physical state of the landscape. It may include the extent to which typical character is represented in individual areas, the intactness of the landscape and the condition of individual elements.
Landscape receptors	Defined aspects of the landscape resource that have the potential to be affected by the proposal.
Landscape value	The relative value that is attached to different landscapes by society. A landscape may be valued by different stakeholders for a whole variety of reasons
Magnitude (of impact)	A term that combines judgements about the size and scale of the impact or change, the extent of the area over which it occurs, whether it is reversible or irreversible and whether it is short or long term in duration.
Photomontage	A visualisation which superimposes an image of a proposed development upon a photograph or series of photographs of the existing landscape.
Seascape	The visual and physical conjunction of land and sea which combines maritime, coast and hinterland character.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Term	Meaning	
Sensitivity	A term applied to specific receptors, combining judgements of the susceptibility of the receptor to the specific type of change or development proposed and the value related to that receptor.	
Significance (of effect)	A judgement of the environmental effect resulting from a combination of the sensitivity of the receptor and the magnitude of the impact of a proposed development.	
Special Qualities	A term usually used in relation to National Parks or National Landscapes (previously AONBs). It is given to those qualities for which the area is designated.	
Susceptibility	The ability of a defined landscape or visual receptor to accommodate the specific proposed development without undue negative consequences.	
Tranquillity	A state of calm and quietude associated with peace, considered to be a significant feature in the landscape.	
Visual amenity	The overall pleasantness of the views people enjoy in their surroundings, which provides an attractive visual setting or backdrop for the enjoyment of activities of the people living, working, recreating, visiting or travelling through an area.	
Visual effects	Effects on specific views and on general visual amenity experienced by people.	
Visual receptors	Individuals and/or defined groups of people who have the potential to be affected by a proposal.	
Visualisation	A computer simulation, photomontage or other technique illustrating the predicted appearance of a proposed development.	
Zone of Theoretical Visibility	A map, usually digitally produced, showing areas of land within which, a development is theoretically visible.	

Acronyms

Acronym	Meaning
AOD	Above Ordnance Datum
AONB	Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (now National Landscape)
CEA	Cumulative Effects Assessment
EIA	Environmental Impact Assessment
ES	Environmental Statement
FoV	Field of View
GLVIA3	Guidelines for Landscape and Visual Impact Assessment: Third Edition
IEMA	Institute of Environmental Management and Assessment
LI	Landscape Institute
LVIA	Landscape and Visual Impact Assessment
NL	National Landscape (was AONB)
OS	Ordnance Survey
ZTV	Zone of Theoretical Visibility

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Units

Units	Meaning
0	Degrees
km	Kilometres
km ²	Square kilometres
m	Metres

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

1 LANDSCAPE, SEASCAPE AND VISUAL IMPACT ASSESSMENT METHODOLOGY

1.1 Introduction

- 1.1.1 This document forms Volume 4, Appendix 2.4: Landscape, Seascape and Visual Impact Assessment Methodology of the Environmental Statement (ES) prepared for the United Kingdom (UK) elements of the Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project (the 'Project'). For ease of reference, the UK elements of the Project are referred to as the 'Proposed Development', which is the focus of this ES.
- 1.1.2 This document sets out details of the methodology used in the Landscape, Seascape and Visual Impact Assessment (LSVIA).

1.2 Study area

- 1.2.1 The LSVIA study area for the Proposed Development, hereafter referred to as 'the LSVIA study area' is illustrated in Volume 4, Figure 2.1. The LSVIA study area comprises the area of land to be temporarily and permanently occupied during construction, operation and maintenance and decommissioning of the onshore elements of the Proposed Development, together with:
 - 1 km buffer from the Proposed Development to be temporarily or permanently occupied during the construction, operation and maintenance and decommissioning of the Proposed Development
 - 10 km from the Converter Site.
- 1.2.2 The LSVIA cumulative effects assessment (CEA) study area extends to:
 - 10 km from the Converter Site.
- 1.2.3 The buffers used to define the landscape, seascape and visual resources study areas are based on the maximum design scenario set out in Volume 4, Chapter 2: Landscape, Seascape and Visual Resources of the ES.

1.3 Consultation

- 1.3.1 Details of the consultees and others engaged, and consultations undertaken to date, together with a summary of the key issues raised by the parties pertinent to the LVIA, are set out in Volume 4, Chapter 2: Landscape, Seascape and Visual Resources of the ES, as follows:
 - Volume 4, Chapter 2: Landscape, Seascape and Visual Resources of the ES.
 - Volume 4, Appendix 2.3: Visual Baseline Technical Report of the ES.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

1.4 Overview of LSVIA methodologies

Introduction

- 1.4.1 The LSVIA has been undertaken based on the guidance on landscape and visual impact assessment within the GLVIA3. In addition, the LSVIA has been informed by relevant best practice guidance, including:
 - Technical Guidance Note 02/21: Assessing landscape value outside national designations (Landscape Institute, May 2021).
 - Technical Guidance Note 06/19: Visual Representation of Development Proposals (Landscape Institute, September 2019).

GLVIA3 Methodology

1.4.2 When it comes to assessing the specific effects of a development proposal, GLVIA3 provides notes that *"Even with qualified and experienced professional professionals there can be differences in the judgements made"* (GLVIA3, paragraph 2.25).

What is essential is that the method and criteria/definitions used are transparent, "so that the reasoning applied at different stages can be traced and examined by others" (paragraph 2.24). For this reason, the approach set out in in GLVIA3 that of professional judgement, has been adopted.

1.5 LSVIA Assessment Methodology

- 1.5.1 An overview of the LSVIA process set out in GLVIA3 is described in the following sections of this report and illustrated in **Plate 1.1** of this appendix. The LSVIA assesses the likely significant effects of the construction, operation and maintenance and decommissioning of the Proposed Development on the landscape, seascape and visual receptors, within the LSVIA study area.
- 1.5.2 GLVIA3 sets out the need to assess landscape and visual aspects separately, notwithstanding that they are related topics. The LSVIA follows the guidance recommendation in treating landscape/seascape and visual matters separately throughout the assessment.
- 1.5.3 GLVIA3 sets out broad guidelines rather than detailed prescriptive methodologies. The methodologies tailored for the assessment of the Proposed Development is based on GLVIA3 guidance, which recommends that an LSVIA 'concentrates on principles and process' and 'does not provide a detailed or formulaic recipe' to assess effects, it being the 'responsibility of the professional to ensure that the approach and methodology are appropriate to the task in hand' (preface to GLVIA3).
- 1.5.4 Potential landscape, seascape and visual effects (the impact of the Proposed Project) are assessed by considering the amount or 'magnitude' of change/impact, compared with the baseline conditions, likely to be experienced by landscape and seascape character areas and visual receptors (people) as a result of implementing the Proposed Development. Magnitude is then weighed against the sensitivity (to the Proposed Development) of the landscape, seascape or visual receptor in question to arrive at a judgement on the level of effect. The sensitivity of a given receptor is assessed by considering both its inherent value

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

and its susceptibility to the type of development proposed. Finally, a judgement is made on whether the predicted landscape, seascape or visual effect is likely to be significant or not significant.

- 1.5.5 Regarding establishing the cumulative environmental effects (CEA) baseline for the LSVIA, in accordance with GLVIA3 (paragraph 7.13) and Planning Inspectorate Advice Note 17: Cumulative Effects Assessment (The Planning Inspectorate, 2015) existing active/in operation development is considered as part of the baseline conditions. As such, this LSVIA is an assessment of the likely landscape, seascape and visual effects of the Proposed Development set within its existing landscape, seascape and visual context, one which already contains other infrastructure, and associated activities.
- 1.5.6 The assessment methodology is summarised in **Plate 1.1** below. These factors are determined through a combination of quantitative (objective) and qualitative (subjective) assessment using professional judgement.



Plate 1.1: Assessment method summary

1.5.7 The guidance emphasises the need for all assessments to be clear and transparent. It encourages the use of a simplified matrix of significance and warns against the use of other topics' significance criteria. The guidance also warns against reliance on significance tables alone, the emphasis should be on well-argued narrative text, for clarity and transparency.

Significance and Proportionality

1.5.8 The purpose of carrying out this LSVIA is to identify and assess the significant effects likely to arise from the implementing the Proposed Development in question. Chapter 1 Introduction of GLVIA3 best practice guidance states:

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

'Identifying significant effects stresses the need for an approach that is in proportion to the scale of the project that is being assessed and the nature of its likely effects. Judgement needs to be exercised at all stages in terms of the scale of investigation that is appropriate and proportional. This does not mean that effects should be ignored or their importance minimised but that the assessment should be tailored to the particular circumstances in each case' (paragraph 1.17).

- 1.5.9 This LSVIA and its findings and conclusions are steered by the proportionality principle expressed in the paragraph quoted above.
- 1.5.10 When judging the overall significance of effect, GLVIA3 reiterates the need to clearly distinguish between effects which are significant and those which are not. At paragraph 3.32, GLVIA3 explains that there are no hard or fast rules about what effects should be deemed to be significant. GLVIA3 adds that 'Some practitioners use the phrase 'not significant in EIA terms' to describe those effects considered to fall below a 'threshold' of significance but that this can potentially confuse, since the phrase has no specific meaning in relation to the EIA Regulations (IEMA, 2011)'. For the purposes of this assessment 'moderate' effects can be either significant or not significant, depending on the context of the resource or receptor.
- 1.5.11 The IEMA 2011 document referred to in GLVIA3, paragraph 3.32 is The State of Environmental Impact Assessment Practice in the UK (Institute of Environmental management and Assessment, 2011) (IEMA 2011). This document has not been superseded and the points made in it remain relevant.
- 1.5.12 On methodologies used by different topics, IEMA 2011 notes that 'In reporting the EIA's findings, ESs often set out a generic methodology at the start of the document indicating that significance has been assessed using a standard matrix style approach, with magnitude on one axis and receptor sensitivity on the other ... Despite this, it remains relatively common for one or more ES chapters to use an alternative approach. This is not a legal concern, as there is no regulatory requirement to apply the same methodological approach to significance evaluation across an EIA' (IEMA 2011, page 60, section 6.3).
- 1.5.13 On determining the significance thresholds of effects IEMA 2011 notes that 'IEMA's research also identified another trend, in the increasing use of caveats related to an EIA's significance findings. The most common example is the use of "not significant in EIA terms" in relation to the assessment's findings. It is most often used during the standard matrix-led approach to indicate that findings of 'minor significance' are considered to be "not significant in EIA terms". This approach clearly presents substantial scope for confusing the reader, particularly when the assessment identifies an effect as having 'minor significance', but that same effect is later presented as not being significant "in EIA terms". Given that the EIA regulations do not set out terms for evaluating whether the assessment's findings are significant or not, the phrase could also be seen to be misleading as those considering an EIA's findings may assume that the results have not reached a specified legal threshold' (IEMA 2011, page 61, section 6.3).

Assumptions and Limitations

- 1.5.14 The LSVIA is subject to the following assumptions and limitations:
 - The visual assessment is based on analysis of Ordnance Survey (OS) mapping of the elements of the Proposed Development and surrounding area, and on field survey and analysis of views from publicly accessible viewpoints

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

in the surrounding landscape. Although every effort has been made to include viewpoints in sensitive locations and locations from which the Proposed Development would be most visible, not all public viewpoints from which the Proposed Development might potentially be seen have been included in the assessment.

- The fieldwork was undertaken in a variety of seasons over two years and includes photography when the vegetation was without leaves. The winter/early spring photography has allowed an accurate projection of the maximum design scenario (i.e., in the most visible conditions). However, visibility in some months can be more limited due to weather conditions. Judgements have necessarily been made regarding the summer situation when vegetation is in full leaf for some of the locations.
- The term 'host landscape' is understood to mean the landscape character area/type in which the Proposed Development is located.
- The Proposed Development is treated as a permanent form of development with the potential of being reversed at some point in the future, although not necessarily at the end of its design life.
- A defining change is understood to mean one that substantially and/or materially alters the existing situation. In this assessment methodology, a defining change to the existing landscape, seascape or visual resource will typically lead to a significant effect being recorded, whereas a 'non-defining' change will not.

Assessment and Iterative Design

- 1.5.15 As described in Volume 1, Chapter 5: Environmental Impact Assessment Methodology of the ES the LSVIA is part of an ongoing iterative design process which aims to 'avoid, prevent, reduce or, if possible, offset any identified significant adverse effects on the environment.' This iterative approach involves a feedback loop whereby if the initial assessment of a potential landscape, seascape and/or visual effect is deemed likely to result in a significant adverse effect, changes to the design of the Proposed Development maximum design scenario are made (where reasonably practical) to avoid, reduce or offset this. The assessment is then repeated, and the process continues until the effect has been reduced to a level that is judged to be not significant or, having regard to other constraints, no further changes can be made to the Proposed Development in order to reduce the magnitude of impact (and hence its potential landscape, seascape, and visual significance of effects). In such cases an overall effect that is still significant may be presented in the landscape, seascape and visual resources chapter of the ES.
- 1.5.16 This iterative design process has been used to inform the design of the Proposed Development through the identification of likely significant landscape, seascape and/or visual effects, as shown on the Illustrative Landscape and Ecology Strategy Plan (which is included within the Outline LEMP document reference 7.10) and the development of embedded mitigation and enhancement measures to address these as detailed in the Outline LEMP (document reference 7.10). The mitigation measures relevant to landscape, seascape and visual resources is detailed within Volume 4, Chapter 2: Landscape, Seascape and Visual Resources of the ES.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Potential Effects During Construction and Decommissioning

- 1.5.17 Potential effects on seascape character, landscape character and views/visual amenity that may occur during the construction and decommissioning phases of the Proposed Development include the following:
 - Landscape effects:
 - Potential direct and indirect effects on landscape character, which may arise during the construction and decommissioning phases of the Proposed Development. For example, laying HVAC Cables to the national grid and the development of the converter stations.
 - Potential indirect effects on the special qualities and integrity of designated landscapes during the construction and decommissioning phase of the onshore elements of the Proposed Development, for example, construction and decommissioning of the Proposed Development may alter the special qualities and integrity of the North Devon Coast National Landscape (NL).
 - Seascape effects:
 - Potential direct and indirect effects on seascape character, which may arise during the construction and decommissioning phase of the Proposed Development, for example, laying the marine HVDC Cable and at the Landfall, which may alter the perceived character of the wider seascape, through the ability of people to see these changes within views.
 - Visual effects:
 - Potential direct effects on views and visual amenity experienced by people, which may arise during the construction and decommissioning phase of the Proposed Development, for example, laying the offshore HVDC cables and at the Landfall.

Potential Effects During Operation and Maintenance

- 1.5.18 Potential effects on the landscape, seascape and visual resources and receptors that may occur during the operation and maintenance phase of the onshore elements of the Proposed Development, include the following:
 - Landscape effects:
 - Potential direct and indirect effects on landscape and seascape character (including designated landscapes) arising as a result of the operation and maintenance activities associated with the Proposed Development, such as the new HVAC Cables to the national grid and proposed converter stations.
 - Potential indirect effects on the special landscape qualities and integrity of designated landscapes. For example, operation and maintenance of the onshore infrastructure which may alter the special qualities and integrity of the North Devon Biosphere Reserve.
 - Seascape effects:
 - Potential direct and indirect effects on seascape character, which may arise as a result of the operation and maintenance activities associated

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

with the offshore HVDC Cables and Landfall elements of the Proposed Development, which may alter the perceived character of the wider seascape through the ability of people to see these changes within views.

- Visual effects:
 - Potential direct effects on views and visual amenity experienced by people, which may arise as a result of the operation and maintenance phase of the Proposed Development, such as the proposed converter stations.
- Cumulative effects:
 - The assessment also considers the potential direct and indirect cumulative effects of Proposed Development together with other plans/projects, which are likely to result in additional changes to landscape and seascape character and views, such as the extension to the existing Alverdiscott Substation (referred to as the 'Alverdiscott Substation Connection Development').

1.6 Guidance, Data Sources and Site Surveys

Guidance

- 1.6.1 As well as relevant planning policy and guidance summarised in ES Volume 4, Chapter 2: Landscape, Seascape and Visual Resources, and detailed in Volume 4, Appendix 2.1: Landscape, Seascape and Visual Resources Planning Policy Context of the ES, the methodology used for the LSVIA has regard to relevant guidance and requirements contained in published documents, including in the following:
 - Council of Europe, The European Landscape Convention (2000, ratified 2006) ETS No. 176.
 - Countryside Agency and Scottish Natural Heritage (2004), Topic Paper 6: Techniques and Criteria for judging Capacity and Sensitivity.
 - Department of Energy Security and Net Zero (2023a), Overarching National Policy Statement for Energy (EN-1).
 - Department of Energy Security and Net Zero (2023b), National Policy Statement for Renewable Energy (EN-3).
 - Department of Energy Security and Net Zero (2023c), National Policy Statement for Electricity Networks Infrastructure (EN-5).
 - Landscape Institute and Institute of Environmental Management and Assessment (2013) Guidance on Landscape and Visual Impact Assessment
 - Landscape Institute (2019). Technical Guidance Note 06/19: Visual Representation of Development Proposals.
 - Natural England (2014), An Approach to Landscape Character Assessment.
 - NatureScot (2017). Visual Representation of Wind farms, Guidance (Version 2.2, paragraph 48).

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Data Sources

1.6.2 The data sources that have been collected and used to inform the LSVIA character baseline are summarised in **Table 1.1** below.

Table 1.1: Data sources used to inform the onshore SLVIA

Title	Source	Year	Author
National Character Area (NCA) 149: The Culm	Natural England website: (Accessed 2022)	2013	Natural England
The Devon Landscape – An appraisal of Devon's landscape at the beginning of the 21 st Century	Devon County Council	2002	Devon County Council
Devon's landscape character assessment	Devon County Council website: https://www.devon.gov.uk/planning/planning- policies/landscape/devons-landscape- character-assessment/ and interactive map (Accessed 2022)	Ongoing	Devon County Council
Joint landscape character assessment for North Devon and Torridge Districts	North Devon and Torridge District Councils, Devon County Council and Natural England North Devon and Torridge Joint Landscape Character Assessment 2023 Torridge District Council	2023	Land Use Consultants
North Devon and Exmoor Seascape Character Assessment	National Trust, North Devon Coast AONB [now National Landscape (NL)], Exmoor National Park Authority, North Devon Council, Torridge District Council and Natural England	2015	Land Use Consultants
North Devon Coast AONB (NL) Management Plan 2019-2024	North Devon Coast AONB (NL)	2019	North Devon Coast AONB (NL) Partnership

Desk-based Studies and Site Survey Work

1.6.3 The LSVIA has been informed by desk-based studies, stakeholder consultations and field survey work undertaken as set out Volume 4, Appendix 2.3: Visual Baseline Technical Report of the ES.

1.7 Assessment of Visual Effects

Introduction

- 1.7.1 Visual effects are concerned with effects on views and visual amenity, defined as *'the overall pleasantness of the views people enjoy of their surroundings...'* (GLVIA3, page 158). They relate to the effects on views experienced by visual receptors (e.g., footpath users, road users, people in their places of work).
- 1.7.2 Visual receptors are always people "An assessment of visual effects deals with the effects of change and development on the views available to people and their

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

visual amenity" (GLVIA3, paragraph 6.1). The assessment of visual effects is thus concerned with the potential visual change experienced by people as a result of implementing the Proposed Development and may include changes to existing static and sequential views, or the wider visual amenity.

1.7.3 The level of visual effect (and whether this is significant or not) is determined through consideration of the sensitivity of each visual receptor (or group) and the magnitude of impact that will potentially be brought about by the construction, operation and maintenance and decommissioning of the Proposed Development.

Zone of Theoretical Visibility

1.7.4 A plan mapping the Zone of Theoretical Visibility (ZTV) for the proposed converter stations within the LSVIA study area, has been used to assist with representative viewpoint selection. The ZTV takes account the screening effects of buildings, topography and significant vegetation, as shown on the 1:25,000 OS mapping. It also takes account of the preliminary design of the land-modelling, without proposed planting. It does not reflect local topographical variations, hedgerows, individual trees, or smaller built structures, such as walls. A ZTV is only an indication of where a proposed structure might be seen from. It does not indicate how much of the proposed converter stations can be seen, or reflect the effects of perspective. It simply shows that part of the proposed converter stations is visible, however small or distant. As such, it is a tool to be followed up by fieldwork, which will verify what and how much of the proposed converter stations might actually be seen.

Representative Viewpoints

- 1.7.5 Representative viewpoints are used to assist the assessment and cover a range of locations within the LSVIA study area for the converter stations at differing distances and orientations relative to the proposed converter stations, as well as photographs of the onshore HVDC Cable Corridor and construction compound locations. The purpose of these is to help assess both the level of effect for visual receptors, guide the design process and focus the assessment on potentially significant effects.
- 1.7.6 The assessment process involved visiting representative viewpoint and other locations and viewing visualisations of the proposed converter stations. The fieldwork was conducted in periods of favourable visibility, during both the summer and winter months to take account of the seasonal variation in vegetation cover.

Evaluating Visual Sensitivity to Change

- 1.7.7 The sensitivity of each visual receptor (the particular person or group of people likely to be affected at a specific viewpoint) *"should be assessed in terms of both their susceptibility to change in views and visual amenity and also the value attached to particular views"* (GLVIA3, paragraph 6.31). In this SLVIA, susceptibility and value of visual receptors are defined as follows:
 - Visual Susceptibility: 'The susceptibility of different visual receptors to changes in views and visual amenity is mainly a function of:

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

- the occupation or activity of people experiencing views at the particular locations; and,
- the extent to which their attention or interest may therefore be focused on the views and the visual amenity they experience at particular locations.' (GLVIA3, paragraph 6.32).
- Value of views: Judgements made about the value of views should take account of: 'recognition of the value attached to particular views, for example in relation to heritage assets, or through planning designations; and, indicators of value attached to views by visitors, for example through appearances in guidebooks or on tourist maps, provision of facilities for their enjoyment (such as parking places, sign boards or interpretive material) and references to them in literature or art...' (GLVIA3, paragraph 6.37).

Visual Sensitivity Criteria

1.7.8 Sensitivity is not readily graded in bands and GLVIA notes, with regards to visual sensitivity, that the division of who may or may not be sensitive to a particular change 'is not black and white and in reality, there will be a gradation in susceptibility to change' (GLVIA, paragraph 6.35). To provide both consistency and transparency to the assessment process, **Table 1.2** below defines the criteria which have guided the judgement as to the intrinsic susceptibility and value of the visual receptor and their subsequent sensitivity to changes to views brought about by the Proposed Development.

Susceptibility

- 1.7.9 The susceptibility of visual receptors is a function of the activity in which the receptor is involved and the extent to which their attention or interest may be focussed on the views and visual amenity they experience at particular locations.
- 1.7.10 Susceptibility is categorised as Very High, High, Medium, Low or Negligible.

Value

- 1.7.11 Value considers the importance attached to views and visual amenity which may be evidenced by its position in a designated landscape or associated with a cultural heritage asset. Other indicators of value may include recognition of a view or views in guidebooks or on maps; the provision of facilities for the enjoyment of a view; and references in literature or art. Views of lesser value may include local views from residential areas which have no wider recognition.
- 1.7.12 Value is categorised as International, National, Regional and Local.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Sensitivity	Typical descriptors			
	Visual receptor susceptibility	Value of view		
Very High	Might be visitors to an internationally or nationally designated landscape or recognised visitor attraction where views to and from the designated landscape or visitor destination are integral to the quality visual amenity experienced at that location.	International may include important views from internationally designated landscapes or views noted in international guidebooks as visitor attractions.		
High	Might be visitors to a nationally designated landscape or recognised visitor destination or route where views to and from the designated landscape or attraction are integral to the visual amenity experienced at that location. People engaged in outdoor recreation using public rights of way or Access Land in nationally designated landscapes. Users of a national trails or other tourist routes may also be of high susceptibility although susceptibility to change can vary along a route depending on the nature of the locality through which the route passes.	National may include important views from nationally designated landscapes or views noted in national guidebooks and maps. May also include views from national trails, cycle routes and views identified in citations of registered parks and gardens or views important to the understanding of a cultural heritage asset.		
Medium	Might include those people whose attention or interest is focussed on their surroundings to a degree but is not integral to the activity being pursued. This may include transitory views from local roads or public transport including ferries.	Regional may include views identified in Conservation Area Appraisals, views from regionally important landscapes, such as Special Landscape Areas, or Areas of Great Landscape Value, promoted paths/regional trails and views noted in landscape character assessments.		
Low	Might include those people whose attention or interest is not immediately focussed on their surroundings and may include people using rapid transport routes such as major road and rail links. It may also include people at their place of work where their surroundings are not integral to the work being undertaken.	Local may include views that are not recognised through a designation and are undocumented. The views may be valued locally, e.g., through Neighbourhood Plans, although not of importance in the wider area.		
Negligible	Might include those people whose attention or interest is not focussed on their surroundings or whose immediate surroundings truncate views.	Views that are not noted in any documentation and are simply those gained as people go about their day-to-day activities.		

Table 1.2: Visual sensitivity to change

Visual Sensitivity

1.7.13 **Table 1.3** indicates how visual susceptibility and value of views combine to give overall sensitivity of the receptor. Each receptor is considered individually in relation to the specific development. Therefore, in practice there is an element of professional judgement regarding overall sensitivity which means that a particular combination of susceptibility and value may not result in the outcome shown in **Table 1.3** below.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Sensitivity of	Magnitude of impact				
receptor	Negligible	Low	Medium	High	Very High
Community	Negligible	Low	Medium to low	High to medium	High
Regional	Negligible	Low	Medium	High to medium	High
National	Low	Low	High to medium	High	Very high to high
International	Low	Medium	High	Very high to high	Very high

Table 1.3: Visual sensitivity evaluation

Evaluating Visual Magnitude of Impact

1.7.14 GLVIA3 advises that 'Each of the visual effects identified needs to be evaluated in terms of its size or scale, the geographical extent of the area influenced, and its duration and reversibility' (GLVIA3, paragraph 6.38). The approach to evaluating overall magnitude of change involves two main steps. Firstly, the key factors of scale of change and geographical extent are evaluated and combined to provide an initial evaluation. The results of the first step are then combined with the evaluation of duration and reversibility.

Size or Scale

- 1.7.15 Of these three factors scale of change has more of an influence on the overall judgement of magnitude. Geographical extent of the change also has an important influence on the overall outcome of the magnitude evaluation when combined with scale of change. For example, a large scale of change that occurs across a limited geographical extent would result in a lower magnitude of impact than a large scale of change across a wide geographical extent. Scale of change is evaluated in accordance with GLVIA3 with typical descriptors listed below which are used as a guide to the degree of change that may be experienced. The descriptors are not intended to fit every impact assessed and professional judgement is used in each magnitude evaluation.
- 1.7.16 An assessment is made about the size or scale of change in the view that is likely to be experienced because of the Proposed Development, based on the following criteria:
 - **Distance**: The distance between the visual receptor/viewpoint and the Proposed Development. Generally, the greater the distance, the lower the magnitude of impact, as the Proposed Development will constitute a smaller scale component of the view. Distance can be quantified and described objectively.
 - **Size**: The amount and size of the Proposed Development that will be seen. Visibility may range from small or partial visibility of the Proposed Development to most or all of the Proposed Development being visible. Generally, the closer and greater the number of elements of the Proposed Development appearing in the view, the higher the magnitude of impact. This is also related to the degree to which the proposed converter stations and associated buildings may be wholly or partly screened by landform, vegetation (seasonal) and/or built form. Conversely open views are likely to reveal more of the Proposed Development, particularly where open views are a key

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

characteristic of the landscape/seascape. The amount of development visible can be described objectively in part by reference to the proportion of the whole in view.

- **Scale**: The scale of change in the view with respect to the loss or addition of features in the view and changes in its composition. The scale of the Proposed Development may appear larger or smaller relative to the existing view composition.
- Field of view (FoV): The extent or proportion of the view that is affected by the Proposed Development. Generally, the greater the extent or proportion impacted, the higher the impact magnitude will be. This can in part be described objectively by reference to the horizontal and vertical FoVs affected relative to the extent available view.
- **Contrast**: The character and context within which the Proposed Development will be seen and the degree of contrast or integration of any new features with existing landscape and seascape elements, in terms of scale, form, mass, line, height, colour and luminance. Developments which contrast or appear incongruous in terms of colour, scale and form are likely to be more visible and have a higher magnitude of impact. Conversely, congruity with existing surroundings is likely to be less impactful.
- **Consistency of image**: The consistency of image of the Proposed Development in relation to other developments. The magnitude of impact is likely to be lower if the Proposed Development is broadly similar to other buildings or structures in the landscape.
- **Skyline/background**: Whether the Proposed Development will be viewed against the skyline, or a landform, may affect the level of contrast and magnitude. If it adds to an already developed backdrop or skyline the magnitude of impact will tend to be lower.
- **Number**: Generally, the greater the number of separate elements within a proposed development seen simultaneously or sequentially, the higher the magnitude of impact. This can usually be quantified and described objectively.
- **Nature of visibility**: The nature of visibility is a further factor for consideration. The Proposed Development may be subject to various phases of development and the way it is viewed will vary throughout the year due to differing weather and atmospheric conditions/visibility and seasonal variations, including vegetation cover.

Geographical Extent

- 1.7.17 The geographic extent over which the visual effect will be experienced is distinct from the size or scale of effect and is described in terms of the physical area or location over which it will be experienced (quantifiable as a linear or area measurement). The extent of effects will vary according to the specific nature of the Proposed Development and is principally assessed through consideration of the ZTV, field survey and analysis of the extent of visibility likely to be experienced by visual receptors on the ground at the representative viewpoints.
- 1.7.18 **Table 1.4** sets out the scale of change and geographical extent criteria for assessing the magnitude of impact.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Table 1.4: Criteria used for magr	nitude of impact: Scale of	change and geographical
extent		

Magnitude	Typical descriptors			
of impact	Scale of change	Geographical extent		
Large	A high degree of loss and/or addition of features that redefines the composition of views. The proposed development occupies a large proportion of available views and appears large in size relative to other features in the view and the location of the visual receptor. It contrasts markedly with other features in the view and does not integrate with the existing view composition in terms of its built form and overall appearance.	The proposed development would be visible from a wide area.		
Medium	A moderate degree of loss and/or addition of features that changes the composition of views without redefining it. The proposed development occupies a moderate proportion of available views and appears medium in size relative to other features in the view and the location of the visual receptor. It contrasts with other features in the view and does not wholly integrate with the existing view composition in terms of its built form and overall appearance.	The proposed development would be visible from an intermediate area.		
Small	Little loss and/or addition of features that changes the composition of views without redefining it. The proposed development occupies a small proportion of available views and appears small in size relative to other features in the view and the location of the visual receptor. It contrasts slightly with other features in the view and integrates to a degree with the existing view composition in terms of its built form and overall appearance.	The proposed development would be visible from limited area.		
Negligible	Very little loss and/or addition of features resulting in minimal change to the composition of views. The proposed development occupies a very small proportion of available views and appears inferior in size relative to other features in the view and the location of the visual receptor. No apparent contrast with other features in the view and integrates reasonably well with the existing view composition in terms of its built form and overall appearance.	The proposed development would be visible from very limited area.		

1.7.19 **Table 1.5** shows how scale of change and geographical extent combine to give an initial evaluation.

Table 1.5: Magnitude of visual change – Step 1 evaluation

	Scale of change			
Geographical extent	Negligible	Small	Medium	Large
Negligible	Negligible	Negligible	Small	Small
Small	Negligible	Small	Medium	Medium
Medium	Small	Medium	Medium	High
Large	Small	Medium	High	High

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Duration and Reversibility

- 1.7.20 GLVIA3 advises that duration and reversibility should be clearly defined for the development being assessed and that duration and reversibility may be combined into a single judgement.
- 1.7.21 The duration and reversibility of visual effects are based on the period over which the Proposed Development is likely to exist (i.e., during construction, operation and maintenance and decommissioning phase) with effects being reversed at the end of that period. The criteria for duration are listed below.
- 1.7.22 Long-term, medium-term, and short-term visual effects are defined as follows:
 - long-term: more than 5 years (may be permanent or reversible/time-limited);
 - medium-term: one to 5 years (reversible); and
 - short-term: nought to one years (reversible).
- 1.7.23 The second step of the magnitude of change judgement combines the outcome of Step 1 with the evaluation of duration and reversibility as shown in **Table 1.6** giving the overall evaluation judgement.

 Table 1.6: Magnitude of visual change – Step 2 overall evaluation

Duration/	Step 1 evaluation			
reversibility	Negligible	Small	Medium	High
Short-term	Negligible	Negligible	Small	Medium
Medium-term	Negligible	Small	Medium	Medium
Long-term	Negligible	Small	Medium	Large
Permanent	Small	Medium	Large	Large

1.7.24 The magnitude of change evaluation also considers whether views of the Proposed Development will be full, partial, glimpsed or intermittent, and whether views will be direct or at an oblique angle.

Visual Magnitude of Impact Rating

1.7.25 The magnitude of impact resulting from the Proposed Development is described as large, medium, small, negligible and no change as defined in **Table 1.7** below.

Table 1.7: Visual Magnitude of Impact Criteria

Magnitude of impact	Definition
Large	Complete or very substantial visual change involving complete or very substantial obstruction of existing view or complete change in character and composition of visual baseline (i.e. pre- development view, e.g. through removal of key elements).
Medium	Moderate visual change, which may involve partial obstruction of existing view or partial change in character and composition of visual baseline (i.e. pre- development view) through the introduction of new elements or removal of existing elements. Change may be prominent but would not substantially alter

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Magnitude of impact	Definition
	the scale and character of the surroundings and the wider setting. Composition of views would alter.
	View character may be partially changed through the introduction of features which, although uncharacteristic, may not necessarily be visually discordant.
Small	Minor change to the visual baseline (i.e. pre-development view) – change would be distinguishable from the surroundings whilst view composition and character would be similar to the pre- change circumstances.
Negligible	Very slight change in visual baseline (i.e. pre- development view) – change barely distinguishable from the surroundings. Composition and character of view substantially unaltered.
No change	No alteration to the existing view.

Evaluating significance of visual effect

- 1.7.26 The combination of judgements of visual value and susceptibility of the receptor result in the overall visual sensitivity.
- 1.7.27 The significance of a visual effect is evaluated through the combination of visual sensitivity and magnitude of impact. The magnitude of impact takes into account the overall weighting based upon combined judgements geographical extent and size and scale of the Proposed Development in each case. This process is assisted by the matrix in **section 1.10** below, which is used to guide the assessment.
- 1.7.28 A significant effect is more likely to occur where a combination of the variables results in the Proposed Development having a defining effect on the view or visual amenity, or where changes materially affect a visual receptor of high sensitivity. An effect is more likely to be assessed as not significant when the combination of variables results in the Proposed Development having a non-defining effect on the view or visual amenity, or where predicted changes affect a low sensitivity visual receptor.

1.8 Assessment of Landscape and Seascape Effects

Introduction

- 1.8.1 The Marine Policy Statement (UK Government, 2011) states 'references to seascape should be taken as meaning landscapes with views of the coast or seas, and coasts and the adjacent marine environment with cultural, historical and archaeological links with each other.' In England, seascape characterisation includes both the sea surface and what lies below the waterline.
- 1.8.2 Seascape Character Assessment (INTERREG Report No. 5, 2001) defines seascape as including: 'views from land to sea; views from sea to land; views along coastline; the effect on landscape of the conjunction of sea and land.'
- 1.8.3 For the Proposed Development, landscape character areas have been determined through the study of national, county and local landscape and seascape character within the study areas (1 km from the Landfall and 10 km from the proposed converter stations).

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

1.8.4 Sources of landscape and seascape character information which have informed this assessment are listed above in **Table 1.1**.

Evaluating Landscape and Seascape Sensitivity to Change

- 1.8.5 The sensitivity of a landscape/seascape receptor is a combination of *'judgements* of their susceptibility to the type of change or development proposed and the value attached to the landscape' (GLVIA3, paragraph 5.39). In this LSVIA, susceptibility and value of landscape/seascape receptors are defined as follows:
 - Landscape susceptibility: 'the ability of the landscape receptor (whether it be the overall character or quality/condition of a particular landscape type or area, or an individual element and/or feature, or a particular aesthetic and perceptual aspect) to accommodate the proposed change without undue consequences for the maintenance of the baseline situation and/or the achievement of landscape planning policies and strategies' (GLVIA3, paragraph 5.40).
 - Value of the landscape receptor: 'The value of the Landscape Character Types or Areas that may be affected, based on review of designations at both national and local levels, and, where there are no designations, judgements based on criteria that can be used to establish landscape value; and, the value of individual contributors to landscape character, especially the key characteristics, which may include individual elements of the landscape, particularly landscape features, notable aesthetic, perceptual or experiential qualities, and combinations of these contributors' (GLVIA3, paragraph 5.44).
- 1.8.6 The assessment of landscape/seascape sensitivity has regard to the published landscape and seascape character studies.

Landscape and Seascape Susceptibility to Change

- 1.8.7 The susceptibility of a landscape/seascape character receptor to change is a reflection of its ability to accommodate the changes that would result from the introduction of the Proposed Development without detrimental consequences for the maintenance of the baseline situation and/or fulfilment of landscape planning policies and strategies. Some landscape and seascape receptors and resources are better able to accommodate development than others due to certain characteristics indicative of their capacity to accommodate change.
- 1.8.8 The susceptibility of a landscape or seascape receptor to change has been classified as very high, high, medium, low or negligible. The assessment has been made using evidence and professional judgement based on the following criteria:
 - **Overall strength and robustness**: collectively the overall characteristics and qualities of a particular landscape/seascape result in a strong and robust character that is capable of reasonably accommodating the influence of the Proposed Development without undue adverse effects on the special qualities (in the case of a designated landscape) or the key characteristics for which an area of seascape or landscape character is valued.
 - Landscape and seascape scale and topography: the scale and topography are large enough to physically accommodate the influence of the Proposed Development. Topographical features such as more complex, distinctive or

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

small-scale landforms are likely to be more susceptible than larger scale, simple, expansive and homogenous landforms.

- **Openness and enclosure**: openness in the landscape or seascape may increase susceptibility to change because it can result in wider visibility. An open landscape/seascape may also be larger scale and simple which will decrease its susceptibility. Conversely, enclosed landscapes/seascapes can offer more screening potential, limiting visibility to a smaller area. However, they may also be smaller scale and more complex which will increase susceptibility.
- **Skyline**: prominent and distinctive skylines and horizons with important landmark features identified in landscape/seascape character assessments are generally considered to be more susceptible to development compared with broad, simple skylines/horizons which lack landmark features or contain built features and human activities.
- Relationship with other development and landmarks: contemporary landscapes where there are existing similar developments (e.g., wind farms) or other forms of development and related activities (other onshore electrical infrastructure, industry, mineral extraction, masts, urban fringe/large settlement, major transport/shipping routes) that already have a characterising influence result in a lower susceptibility to development as opposed to areas characterised by smaller scale, historic development and landmarks.
- **Perceptual qualities**: notable landscapes acknowledged to be particularly scenic, wild, or tranquil are generally considered to be more susceptible to development in comparison to ordinary, cultivated, farmed, or developed landscapes where perceptions of 'wildness' and tranquillity are less tangible or more diluted. However, landscapes which are either remote or appear natural may vary in their susceptibility to development. Dynamic landscapes/seascapes (i.e., supporting human generated activity/movement) are considered less susceptible than the converse described above.
- Landscape/seascape context and association: the extent to which the Proposed Development will influence the character of the landscape, seascape and visual resource/receptor study area relates to existing associations between the host landscape receptor and the receptor from which it is being experienced. In some situations, this association will be strong (i.e., where the landscapes/seascapes are directly related) whereas in others it will be less marked (i.e., where the landscape or seascape association is weak). The landscape/seascape context and visual connections with areas of adjacent landscape or seascape character or designations has a bearing on the susceptibility to development.

Value of Landscape and Seascape Receptors

- 1.8.9 The value of landscape and seascape receptors '...will to some degree reflect landscape designations and the level of importance and the level of importance which they signify, although there should not be over-reliance on designations as the sole indicator of value.' (GLVIA3, paragraph 5.45).
- 1.8.10 The value of a seascape/landscape has been classified as very high, high, medium, low, or negligible. The assessment has been made using evidence and professional judgement based on the following criteria:

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

- Landscape designations: a receptor that lies within the boundary of a recognised landscape related planning designation will be of increased value, depend on the proportion of the receptor that is so influenced and the level of importance of the designation (i.e., international, national, regional or local). The absence of designations does not however preclude value, as an undesignated landscape character receptor may be valued as a resource in the local or immediate environment. Technical Guidance Note 02/21: Assessing landscape value outside national designations (Landscape Institute, May 2021) is helpful when considering the value of landscape receptors.
- Landscape or seascape quality: the quality of a landscape/seascape character receptor is a reflection of its attributes, such as scenic quality, sense of place, rarity and representativeness, and the extent to which its valued attributes have remained intact. A landscape or seascape with consistent, intact, well-defined and distinctive attributes is considered to be of higher quality and, in turn, higher value, than a less intact landscape or seascape containing elements that detract from its character. This would include aspects such as: Natural heritage landscape/seascape with clear evidence of ecological, geological, geomorphological or physiographic interest which contribute positively to the landscape/seascape; cultural heritage landscape/seascape; and, landscape/seascape condition landscapes/seascapes which are in a good physical state both with regard to individual elements and overall landscape/seascape structure.
- Landscape or seascape experience: the experiential qualities evoked by a landscape/seascape receptor or resource can add to its value. This relates to several factors, including: The perceptual responses it evokes (e.g., scenic, wildness, tranquillity); the cultural associations that may exist in the arts, events/history or with notable people; and, the distinctiveness of the landscape/seascape. Other factors include the functional and recreational value of the landscape/seascape.

Landscape and Seascape Sensitivity Rating

1.8.11 As with visual sensitivity described above (section 1.8.5) seascape and landscape sensitivity is not readily graded into bands. In order to provide both consistency and transparency to the assessment process, descriptions of landscape susceptibility and value are based on the same sliding scale as visual receptors (i.e. negligible, low, medium, high and very high) as set out in **Table 1.8** below.

Sensitivity	y Typical descriptors		
	Landscape/seascape resource/receptor susceptibility	Landscape/seascape resource/receptor value	
Very High	Exceptional landscape/seascape quality; absence of landscape/seascape detractors; no or limited potential for substitution. Key elements/features well known to the wider public.	Internationally/nationally designated landscape, or key elements or features of internationally/nationally designated landscape.	
High	Strong/distinctive landscape/seascape character; relatively free of seascape/landscape detractors.	Nationally/regionally designated landscape areas or features.	

Table 1.8: Sensitivity of seascape and landscape receptors

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Sensitivity	Typical descriptors	
	Landscape/seascape resource/receptor susceptibility	Landscape/seascape resource/receptor value
Medium	Some distinctive landscape/seascape characteristics; presence of landscape/seascape detractors.	Regionally/locally designated/valued landscape and features, e.g., Special Landscape Areas (SLA) or Areas of Great Landscape Value (AGLV).
Low	Absence of distinctive landscape/seascape characteristics; unavoidable presence of landscape/seascape detractors.	Undesignated landscape/seascape and features.
Negligible	Absence of positive landscape/seascape characteristics. Significant presence of landscape/seascape detractors.	Undesignated landscape/seascape and features.

1.8.12 **Table 1.9** indicates how landscape/seascape susceptibility and value combine to give overall sensitivity of the receptor. Each receptor is considered individually in relation to the specific development. Therefore, in practice there is an element of professional judgement regarding overall sensitivity which means that a particular combination of susceptibility and value may not result in the outcome shown in **Table 1.9**.

Valuo	Susceptibility				
Value	Negligible	Low	Medium	High	Very high
Undesignated (with detractors)	Negligible	Negligible	Negligible	Low	Low
Community	Negligible	Low	Medium to low	Medium	High to medium
Regional	Negligible	Low	Medium	High to medium	High
National	Low	Low	High to medium	High	Very high to high
International	Low	Medium	High	Very high to high	Very high

Landscape and Seascape Magnitude of Impact

1.8.13 GLVIA3 advises that 'Each effect on landscape receptors needs to be assessed in terms of its size or scale, the geographical extent of the area influenced, and its duration and reversibility' (GLVIA3, paragraph 5.48). The approach to evaluating overall magnitude of change involves two main steps. Firstly, the key factors of scale of change and geographical extent are evaluated and combined to provide an initial evaluation. The results of the first step are then combined with the evaluation of duration and reversibility.

Size or Scale of Change

1.8.14 Of these factors scale of change has more of an influence on the overall judgement of magnitude. Geographical extent of the change also has an

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

important influence on the overall outcome of the magnitude evaluation when combined with scale of change. For example, a large scale of change that occurs across a limited geographical extent would result in a lower magnitude of impact than a large scale of change across a wide geographical extent. Scale of change is evaluated in accordance with GLVIA3 with typical descriptors listed below which are used as a guide to the degree of change that may be experienced. The descriptors are not intended to fit every impact assessed and professional judgement is used in each magnitude evaluation.

- 1.8.15 This criterion relates to the size or scale of change to the landscape/seascape that will arise as a result of a Proposed Development, based on the following factors:
 - Landscape and seascape elements: the degree to which the pattern of elements that makes up the landscape/seascape character will be altered by the Proposed Development, by removal or addition of elements compared with the baseline situation. The magnitude of impact will generally be higher if the landscape/seascape features are extensively removed or altered, and/or if many new elements are added to the landscape/seascape.
 - Landscape and seascape characteristics: this relates to the extent to which the effect of the Proposed Development changes, physically or perceptually, the key characteristics of the landscape/seascape that may be important to its distinctive character. This may include, for example, the scale of the landscape/seascape or landform, its relative simplicity or irregularity, and the landscape/seascape context. Also relevant are: The grain or orientation of the landscape/seascape; the degree to which the receptor is influenced by external features; and the juxtaposition of the Proposed Development in relation to these and other baseline characteristics. If the Proposed Development located in a landscape receptor that is already affected by other similar development, this may reduce the magnitude of impact.
 - Landscape designation: in the case of designated landscapes, the degree of change is considered in light of potential effects on the special qualities for which the area is designated which in turn underpin the integrity of the designation. All landscapes and seascapes change over time and much of that change is managed or planned. Designated landscapes often have management objectives for protection from or accommodation of development. The scale of change may be localised, occurring over limited parts of a designated area, or more widespread affecting a large part of designation, in which latter case the overall integrity of the designated area may potentially be affected.
 - **Distance**: the size and scale of change is also strongly influenced by the proximity of the Proposed Development to the receptor and the extent to which the development has a characterising influence on the landscape/seascape. Consequently, the scale or magnitude of impact is likely to be lower in respect of receptors that are distant from the Proposed Development and/or screened by intervening landform, vegetation and built form. This is because the scale of its influence on such landscape or seascape receptors is small or limited. Conversely, those landscapes and seascapes closest to the development are likely to be most affected. Host landscape or seascape character will be indirectly affected.
 - Amount and nature of change: the amount of development components and context in which the Proposed Development will be seen has a bearing on

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

impact magnitude. Visibility of it may range from part of the onshore cable corridor, or the majority of the converter stations. Broadly speaking, the greater the amount of development that can be seen, the higher the scale of change. The degree to which the Proposed Development is perceived to be on the horizon or within the landscape also has a bearing on the amount and nature of change. In general, the magnitude of impact is likely to be lower when the Proposed Development is perceived to be on the horizon, or beyond it, at distance, rather than within the landscape.

Geographical Extent

- 1.8.16 The geographic extent over which the landscape or seascape effects would be experienced is distinct from the size or scale of effect. This evaluation is an expression of the geographic extent of the receptor that will experience a particular magnitude of impact and the corresponding extents of potential significant and non-significant effect. This will vary depending on the specific nature of the Proposed Development and is principally assessed through analysis of the extent of its visibility and the likely geographic extent of perceived changes to landscape/seascape character.
- 1.8.17 **Table 1.10** below sets out the scale of change and geographical extent criteria for assessing the magnitude of impact.

Magnitude of	Typical descriptors			
Impact	Scale of change	Geographical extent		
Large	High degree of loss and/or addition of features that redefines key characteristics across a large proportion of the receptor and has a defining influence on landscape character or special qualities of the receptor.	The proposed development would affect a large proportion of the receptor.		
Medium	Moderate degree of loss and/or addition of features that changes key characteristics across some of the receptor partially influencing landscape character or special qualities of the receptor without redefining it.	The proposed development would affect an intermediate proportion of the receptor.		
Small	Little loss and/or addition of features and limited change to key characteristics. The underlying character of the receptor and special qualities remain largely intact.	The proposed development would affect a limited proportion of the receptor.		
Negligible	Very little loss and/or addition of features resulting in barely discernible change to the character and qualities of the receptor.	The proposed development would affect a very limited proportion of the receptor.		

 Table 1.10: Criteria used for magnitude of impact: Scale of change and geographical extent

1.8.18 **Table 1.11** shows how scale of change and geographical extent combine to give an initial evaluation.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Extont	Scale of change			
Extent	Negligible	Small	Medium	Large
Negligible	Negligible	Negligible	Small	Small
Small	Negligible	Small	Medium	Medium
Medium	Small	Medium	Medium	High
Large	Small	Medium	High	High

 Table 1.11: Magnitude of landscape/seascape change – Step 1 evaluation

Duration and Reversibility

- 1.8.19 GLVIA3 advises that duration and reversibility should be clearly defined for the development being assessed and that duration and reversibility may be combined into a single judgement.
- 1.8.20 The duration and reversibility of landscape and seascape effects has been based on the period over which the Proposed Development is likely to exist (i.e., during construction, operation and maintenance and decommissioning phase) the extent to which it will be removed and its effects reversed at the end of that period (during decommissioning). Long-term, medium-term and short-term seascape/landscape effects are defined as follows:
 - short-term: zero to one year (reversible).
 - medium-term: one to 5 years (reversible).
 - long-term: more than 5 years (may be defined as permanent or reversible).

Landscape and Seascape Magnitude of Impact Rating

1.8.21 The magnitude of impact resulting from the Proposed Development is described as large, medium, small, negligible or no change. In assessing magnitude of impact, the assessment focuses on the size or scale of change. The geographic extent, duration and reversibility are stated separately in relation to the assessed effects (i.e., as short, medium, or long-term and temporary or permanent in the case of the last option, although this might also be reversible ion certain circumstances). The assessment of magnitude for each receptor is based on evidence and professional judgement. The levels of magnitude of impact that can occur are defined in **Table 1.12** below.

Table 1.12: Definition of terms relating to the magnitude of impact upon landscape and seascape receptors.

Magnitude of Impact	Definition
Large	Total loss, or/very substantial loss or addition of key elements/features/patterns of the baseline (i.e., pre-development landscape/seascape) and/or introduction of dominant, uncharacteristic elements compared to the attributes of the receiving landscape/seascape.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Magnitude of Impact	Definition
Medium	Partial loss or addition of, or moderate alteration to, one or more key elements/features/patterns of the baseline (i.e., pre-development landscape/seascape) and/or introduction of elements that may be prominent but would not be substantially uncharacteristic in comparison to the attributes of the receiving landscape/seascape.
Small	Minor loss or addition of, or alteration to, one or more key elements/features/patterns of the baseline. (i.e., pre-development landscape/seascape) and/or introduction of elements that may not be uncharacteristic compared to the surrounding landscape/seascape.
Negligible	Very minor loss or addition of, or alteration to, one or more key elements/features/patterns of the baseline (i.e., pre-development landscape/seascape) and/or introduction of elements that are not uncharacteristic in comparison to the surrounding landscape/seascape; approximating to a 'no-change' situation.
No Change	No loss, alteration or addition to the receiving landscape/seascape resource.

1.8.22 The second step of the magnitude of change judgement combines the outcome of Step 1 with the evaluation of duration and reversibility as shown in **Table 1.13** giving the overall evaluation judgement.

Table 1.13: Magnitude of landscape and seascape change – Step 2 overall evaluation

Duration/	Step 1 evaluation						
reversibility	Negligible	Small	Medium	High			
Short-term	Negligible	Small	Small	Medium			
Medium-term	Negligible	Small	Medium	Medium			
Long-term	Negligible	Small	Medium	Large			
Permanent	Small	Medium	Large	Large			

Evaluating Landscape and Seascape Significance of Effect

- 1.8.23 The level of landscape and seascape effect is evaluated through the combination of receptor sensitivity and magnitude of impact. Once the level of effect has been assessed, a judgement is then made as to whether the level of effect is significant or not significant as required by the relevant EIA Regulations. This process is assisted by the matrix in **Table 1.14** which is used to guide the assessment.
- 1.8.24 A significant effect would occur where the combination of the variables results in the Proposed Development having a defining effect on the landscape or seascape receptor, or where changes of a lower magnitude clearly and demonstrably affect a landscape or seascape receptor of particularly high sensitivity. A major loss or

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

irreversible effect over an extensive area of landscape or seascape, affecting nationally or internationally valued elements, characteristics and/or perceptual aspects is likely to be significant.

1.8.25 An effect that is not significant would occur where the effect of the Proposed Development is not defining, and the landscape or seascape receptor continues to be characterised principally by its baseline character. Equally, a small-scale change experienced by a receptor of high sensitivity may not significantly affect the integrity of a designation. Reversible landscape and seascape effects that are of small-scale or affecting lower value receptors are unlikely to be significant.

1.9 Evaluation of Significance of Effect

- 1.9.1 The combination of judgements of landscape value and susceptibility of the receptor result in the overall landscape sensitivity.
- 1.9.2 The significance of the landscape effect is evaluated through the combination of landscape sensitivity and magnitude of impact. The magnitude of impact takes into account the overall weighting based upon combined judgements geographical extent and size and scale of the Proposed Development in each case.
- 1.9.3 The significance of an effect upon landscape, seascape and visual receptors is determined by correlating the magnitude of the impact and the sensitivity of the receptor, as presented in **Table 1.14**.
- 1.9.4 For the purposes of this assessment, any effects with a significance level of substantial or major have been deemed significant in EIA terms. A moderate effect in a designated landscape, for example, may also be judged as significant in some circumstances.
- 1.9.5 Effects are assessed as being adverse, neutral or positive. The judgements regarding the significance of effect and that relating to whether an effect is beneficial or adverse are entirely separate. The assessment of whether an effect is positive, neutral or adverse is based on professional judgement having regard to the relevant objective factors.

Sensitivity of receptor	Magnitude of impact							
	No change	Negligible	Small	Medium	Large			
Negligible	No change	Negligible	Negligible to Minor	Negligible to Minor	Negligible to Minor			
Low	No change	Negligible to Minor	Negligible to Minor	Minor	Minor to Moderate			
Medium	No change	Negligible to Minor	Minor	Moderate	Moderate to Major			
High	No change	Negligible to Minor	Minor to Moderate	Moderate to Major	Major			
Very high	No change	Minor	Moderate to Major	Major	Substantial			

Table 1.14: Assessment of significance of effect matrix.

1.9.6 A description of the terms used to describe the level of significance of effect is provided in **Table 1.15** below.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Level of	Typical descriptors					
significance	Landscape and seascape resource	Visual resource				
Substantial	Where proposed changes would be uncharacteristic and/or would significantly alter a landscape of exceptional landscape quality (e.g., internationally designated landscapes), or key elements known to the wider public of nationally designated landscapes (where there is no or limited potential for substitution nationally).	Where proposed changes would be uncharacteristic and/or would significantly alter a view of remarkable scenic quality, within internationally designated landscapes or key features or elements of nationally designated landscapes that are well known to the wider public.				
Major	Where proposed changes would be uncharacteristic and/or would significantly alter a valued aspect of (or a high quality) landscape/seascape.	Where proposed changes would be uncharacteristic and/or would significantly alter a valued view or a view of high scenic quality.				
Moderate	Where proposed changes would be demonstrably out of scale or at variance with the character of an area.	Where proposed changes to views would be demonstrably out of scale or at variance with the existing view.				
Minor	Where proposed changes would be at slight variance with the character of an area.	Where proposed changes to views, although discernible, would only be at slight variance with the existing view.				
Negligible	Where proposed changes would have an indiscernible effect on the character of an area.	Where proposed changes would have a barely noticeable effect on views/visual amenity.				
No Change	No discernible loss or alteration to landscape/seascape character, features or elements.	No part of the Proposed Development is discernible.				

Table 1.15: Definitions of Significance Criteria

1.10 Assessment of Night-time Effects

Introduction

- 1.10.1 The assessment of night-time effects is based on the description of lighting for the Proposed Development, as set out in Volume 1, Chapter 3: Project Description, of the ES.
- 1.10.2 The LSVIA study areas for the assessment of night-time effects is the same as that for daytime, informed by the likely patterns of human use or activities at nighttime. The assessment of night-time effects considers the potential effects upon night-time views, landscape and (where relevant) seascape for the Proposed Development during its construction, operation and maintenance, and decommissioning phases. Having regard to the proportionality principle, the focus of the night-time assessment is on areas/locations where potential landscape, seascape and visual effects are likely to be experienced by the greatest number of people.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Evaluating Night-time Effects and Significance of Effect

- 1.10.3 Whilst the nature of daytime and night-time effects of the onshore elements of the Proposed Development are very different, the same criteria are considered appropriate for assessment of its potential night-time effects.
- 1.10.4 As with the assessment of daytime effects, the significance of the potential nighttime effects of the Proposed Development are assessed through a correlation of the landscape, seascape or visual receptor sensitivity and the magnitude of impact that would result from lighting of the Proposed Development, during the different phases of the Proposed Development.
- 1.10.5 A significant night-time effect is likely where implementation of the Proposed Development would have a defining influence on a landscape, seascape or visual receptor at night. In contrast, a not significant night-time effect is likely to occur when the effect of lighting is non-defining, and the existing baseline characteristics of the night-time view, area of landscape or seascape continue to provide the defining influence.

1.11 Cumulative Landscape, Seascape and Visual Effects

Introduction

- 1.11.1 This section should be read in association with the cumulative effects assessment (CEA) of Volume 1, Chapter 5: Environmental Impact Assessment Methodology of the ES. The CEA is concerned with the potential cumulative effects that may result from incremental changes caused by other reasonably foreseeable proposed projects, plans and activities, that were not present at the time of data collection or survey, considered alongside the project in question. It also considers the in combination and sequential effects of adding the same type of development to the existing situation (e.g., would adding the Proposed Development to landscape that already contains energy infrastructure, change the defining characteristic of the landscape area).
- 1.11.2 GLVIA3 (page 120) defines cumulative landscape and visual effects as those that 'result from additional changes to the landscape and visual amenity caused by the proposal in conjunction with other developments (associated with or separate to it), or actions that occurred in the past, present or are likely to occur in the foreseeable future.'
- 1.11.3 The approach to cumulative assessment adopted in this LSVIA and outlined below accords with the recommendations set out in GLVIA3. Both the likely daytime and night-time cumulative effects of the Proposed Development are considered in the cumulative LVIA.

Tiered Approach to the CEA

1.11.4 As stated in Volume 1, Chapter 5: Environmental Impact Assessment Methodology of the ES, a tiered approach to the CEA has been adopted by identifying a set of appropriate cumulative development scenarios. This approach

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

takes into account the different stages that other planned projects (Planning Act 2008 schemes) are at in the planning/consenting process and the varying potential of each for proceeding to an operational stage, and hence their differing potential to ultimately contribute to a cumulative impact in conjunction with the Proposed Development.

- 1.11.5 The tiered CEA approach, set out in Nationally Significant Infrastructure Projects: Advice on Cumulative Effects Assessment (Planning Inspectorate, 2024) has been adopted to assess the complexity of cumulative development scenarios, keeping in mind the principle of proportionality, is summarised as follows:
 - Tier 1
 - Under construction
 - Permitted application(s), not yet implemented.
 - Submitted application(s) not yet determined.
 - Those currently operational that were not operational when baseline data were collected, and/or those that are operational but have an on-going impact.
 - Tier 2
 - Scoping report has been submitted.
 - Tier 3
 - Scoping report has not been submitted.
 - Identified in a relevant Development Plan.
 - Identified in other plans and programmes.
- 1.11.6 The Advice on Cumulative Effects Assessment (Planning Inspectorate, 2024) adds a note to the Tier 1 under construction category – 'Where other existing and, or approved developments are expected to be completed before construction of the proposed NSIP and the effects are fully determined, effects arising from them should be considered as part of the baseline and may be considered as part of both the construction and operational assessment.'
- 1.11.7 The development projects selected as relevant to the CEA and included in the LSVIA are based upon the results of a screening exercise and informed by consultations with the relevant authorities (Volume 1, Appendix 5.3: Cumulative Effects Screening Matrix, of the ES).
- 1.11.8 This tiered approach is adopted to provide a clear assessment of the cumulative effects of the Proposed Development together with other projects, plans and activities. Note there are no Tier 2 projects.
- 1.11.9 The long list of cumulative projects is at Volume 1, Appendix 5.3: CEA Screening Matrix of the ES. The list of projects selected for consideration within this chapter are in **Table 1.16** and shown on **Figure 2.4.1** of this appendix.
- 1.11.10 The list of specific projects, plans and activities scoped into the CEA, are outlined in ES Volume 4, Chapter 2: Landscape, Seascape and Visual Resources, and illustrated on Figure 2.7 (see Volume 4, Figures).

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement



© Crown copyright, All rights reserved. 2024 License number 0100031673,10001998,100048492. Contains Ordnance Survey data © Crown copyright and database right 2024.

1. This plan is scaled at paper size A3. If received electronically it is the recipients responsibility to print to the correct scale. Only written dimensions should be used.

Legend

C Order	Limits
---------	--------

- Converter Site
- Construction Compound
- 1km Cable Corridor LSVIA Study Area
- 10km Converter Site LSVIA Study Area
- Zone of Theoretical Visibility

Council

- Devon County Council
- North Devon Council
- Torridge District Council





Client	Xlinks 1 Limited
Project	Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project
Title	Cumulative Projects Considered within the LSVIA

Figure Number 2.4.1		Rev P01
Status	Scale @ A3	Date Created
FINAL	1:80,000	Nov 2024

www.xlinks.co

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
Tier 1						
71708 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Permitted	Land at Litchardon Cross Newton Tracey EX31 3QE Distance from Order Limits 3.7 km	Installation of solar farm and associated infrastructure, including: access tracks; inverters; transformers; storage units; substation; connection compound (containing transformer; disconnectors; circuit breaker; CCTV; underground cables; communications tower; DNO Control Building; Client Switchgear and Control Building; and security fencing); perimeter fence; cables and conduits; temporary construction compounds; and associated infrastructure.	• Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
76630 (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Permitted	Chivenor Cross Chivenor Devon Distance from Order Limits 9.1 km	Reserved matters application for residential Development comprising 80 dwellings public open space and associated works (Outline planning permission 64000).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same character type as converter stations

Table 1.16: List of cumulative developments considered within the CEA

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
77383 (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Pending	Land off Yelland Road Distance from Order Limits 6 km	Reserved matters application for appearance, landscaping, layout and scale following outline approval 74943 (Outline application for erection of residential development for 80 dwellings with some matters reserved (appearance, landscaping, layout and scale).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same character type as converter stations
77576 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Pending	The Landfall point is located at Saunton Sands car park. The Onshore Export Cable then extends southwards towards Yelland to the proposed substation site. The proposed substation site is located to the south east of the existing National Grid East Yelland Substation. Distance from Order Limits 5.6 km	Full planning permission for the construction and installation of onshore electrical infrastructure required to export electricity from the White Cross Offshore Wind Farm to the national distribution network; including installation of 132kV underground electricity transmission cable(s) from Landfall at Saunton Sands Car park to a new substation at East Yelland.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
77490 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Pending	Former Power Station Site Yelland Devon, EX31 3EZ	Hybrid application for 250 dwellings, up to 3000sqm employment space, retail space of up to 250sqm gross floorspace, up to 2000sqm space	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	Potential temporal overlap

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
		Distance from Order Limits 6 km	for sale of food and drink, 500sqm gross community space and associated infrastructure.			 Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
76293 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Pending	Land South of A39 Brynsworthy Barnstaple Devon EX31 3QQ Distance from Order Limits 5.3 km	Outline application with all matters reserves except access for up to 450 dwellings.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
71708 (screened out – distance/type/character)	Permitted	Land at Litchardon Cross Newton Tracey EX31 3QE Distance from Order Limits 4 km	Installation of solar farm and associated infrastructure (amended plans and additional details).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap In ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
72260 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Permitted	Riverside Park Former Fremington Army Camp Fremington Barnstaple Devon EX31 3BJ Distance from Order Limits 6.7 km	Residential development of 277 dwellings with associated public open space, affordable housing, recreational facilities, landscaping and access following the demolition of existing buildings; and the refurbishment of 2 former military buildings.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
70716 (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Permitted	Land off Yelland Road Fremington Barnstaple Devon Distance from Order Limits 6.1km	Reserved Matters for erection of 37 dwelling to include 11 affordable dwellings (phase 2) (outline planning permission 50265 as varied by 70733) (amended description).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
66289 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Under construction	West Yelland Distance from Order Limits 6 km	Residential development (up to 135 units) plus infrastructure including the creation of a vehicular access to B3233, the provision of open space, landscaping, allotments, ponds and other associated development.	Under construction	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
						corridor or converter stations
72675 (screened out – distance/size/type/visual/character)	Permitted	St Johns Garden Centre Roundswell Barnstaple Devon EX31 3FA Distance from Order Limits 6.6 km	Hybrid planning application comprising the following: Outline application occupying a total area of 1.44 hectares consisting of a garden centre of up to 6,000 sq. m. (gross external floor area), car parking and, other associated ancillary infrastructure; and Full planning permission for a petrol filling station and associated shop and drive-thru coffee shop, occupying a total gross floor area of 1,215 sq. m. including the completion of a Toucan crossing on the eastern arm of the Roundswell Roundabout (amended description, plans & Flood risk assessment).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
74989 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Permitted	Land adjacent to The Old Parsonage Horwood Bideford Devon EX39 4PF Distance from Order Limits 1.5 km	Installation of solar array and associated works.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
76337	Permitted	Larkbear Plantation	Construction of 244 dwellings,	Temporal	Temporal	converter stations
(screened out – distance/visual/character)		North Old Torrington Road Sticklepath Devon Distance from Order Limits 7.3 km	access of Old Torrington Road and associated works.	overlap	overlap with converter stations	 temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
70954 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Pending	Larkbear, Tawstock, Barnstaple, Devon Distance from Order Limits 7.5 km	Erection of 234 dwellings together with associated works (amended plans and reduction in number of dwellings from 252 to 234).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
73086 (screened out – distance/type/visual/character)	Permitted	Roundswell Business Park Roundswell Barnstaple Devon EX31 3YB	Formation of site plateaus for plots 1, 2 and 3 using site won material to allow for future development (hybrid application outline for mix of B1, B2 & B8 uses and full planning for new	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
		Distance from Order Limits 6.5 km	access road for outline planning permission 62879).			Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
75312 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Permitted	Land at Chivenor Cross Chivenor Braunton EX31 4BN Distance from Order Limits 9 km	Reserved matters application for layout, landscaping, scale and appearance for 59 no. dwellings, along with provision of public open space and associated works (outline planning permission 71660 (appeal reference APP/X1118/W/21/3271336)) (amended plans and documents).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
75235 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Permitted	Plot 4 North Devon Business Park Tinever Road Chivenor Distance from Order Limits 9.1 km	Erection of an industrial building for E (g), B2 and B8 use classes and associated work (amended application form - site area).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
72837 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Permitted	Derby Laceworks Derby Road Barnstaple Devon EX32 7HA Distance from Order Limits 9.1 km	Phase 2 development for the erection of 6 buildings comprising of 28 units for use classes E(g), B2 and B8 (Amended Plans & Information).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
71973 (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Permitted	1 The Lawns Barnstaple Devon EX32 9FJ Distance from Order Limits 9.2 km	Reserved matters application for the erection of 11 residential units (following outline approval 54923) to agree amended plans which vary design of approved plots (reserved matters approval 65414).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
72772 (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Pending	Land at River Bend Bishops Tawton Barnstaple Devon EX32 0AE Distance from Order Limits 7.6 km	Reserved matters application for the erection of 16 dwellings (Outline planning permission 57600).	Temporal overlap	 Temporal overlap with converter stations 	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
						 Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
74379 (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Permitted	Mount Sandford Green Barnstaple Devon EX32 9LB Distance from Order Limits 9.3 km	Reserved matters application for Phases 2C to 6 (inclusive) of residential development comprising of 125 units with design and layout revisions to 50 units approved under Reserved Matter Application 65414 (Outline permission 60487).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
77314 (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Permitted	Land at Mead Park Bickington Road Bickington Devon Distance from Order Limits 7.1 km	Reserved Matters application for appearance, landscaping, layout and scale for the erection of 77 dwellings.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
75707 (screened out – distance/size/type/visual/character)	Permitted	Anchorwood Retail Park Taw Wharf Sticklepath Devon	Reserved matters application to approve the scale, layout and appearance to block E and block	Temporal overlap	• Temporal overlap with	 Potential temporal overlap

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
		Distance from Order Limits 8.8 km	F following planning consent 72666 (Amended reserved matters application for the erection of 166 residential units).		converter stations	 Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
1/1130/2020/FULM (screened in)	Operational (also part of baseline)	Webbery Barton and Cleave Farms, Gammaton, EX39 4QQ Adjacent to the Order Limits	Construction of photovoltaic (PV) solar array and associated works (Variation of condition 3 of planning permission 1/0997/2012/FULM) - Extension to operational life.	Constructed	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap In ZTV of converter stations In host LCT of converter stations and cable corridor
1/1057/2021/FULM (screened in)	Permitted	Land At Webbery Barton And Cleave Farm Bideford Devon Partially within Order Limits	Installation and operation of a solar farm together with all associated works, equipment and infrastructure (Further Information).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap In ZTV of converter stations In LCT of converter stations and cable corridor

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
1/0656/2020/OUTM (screened out – distance/visual/character) 1/1171/2022/REMM (screened out – size/type/visual/character)	Permitted	Land At Caddsdown Industrial Park Bideford Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 1.1 km Land At Burwood Lane Torrington Devon	Outline application for up to 211 dwellings, up to 4.27 hectares of commercial land (Use Classes B2, B8 and E(g)), public open space, and other associated infrastructure with all matters reserved except access.	Temporal overlap Temporal overlap	 Temporal overlap with converter stations Temporal overlap with 	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as converter stations In LCT of cable corridor Potential temporal overlap
		Distance from Order Limits 5.4 km	planning approval 1/0340/2019/OUTM.		converter stations	 Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
1/0110/2023/REMM (screened out - distance/visual/character)	Pending	Clovelly Road Bideford Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 0.35 km	Reserved matters application for appearance, landscaping, layout and scale for a proposal of 200 dwellings pursuant to outline planning permission 1/0947/2020/OUTM and	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
			associated infrastructure (Amended Plans).			 In same LCT as cable corridor Not in same LCT as converter stations
1/0658/2023/REMM (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Pending	Land North Of Clovelly Road Abbotsham Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 1.2 km	Reserved matters application for layout, scale, appearance, internal access and landscaping for the construction of 82 dwellings pursuant to outline planning permission 1/1015/2014/OUTM.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as converter stations In LCT of cable corridor
1/0252/2022/OUTM (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Permitted	Land Off Cornborough Road Westward Ho! Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 0.7 km	Outline application for the erection of up to 400 dwellings, amenity open space, footpath links, associated landscaping and infrastructure works with all matters reserved except access (Affecting a Public Right of Way).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap In ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as converter stations

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
1/1256/2021/REMM (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Permitted	Land South Of Clovelly Road Littleham Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 0.2 km	Reserved matters application for details of appearance, landscaping, layout and scale in respect of a proposal for 276 no. dwellings, associated infrastructure and open space pursuant outline planning permission 1/0039/2014/OUTM (Amended Plans).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 In LCT of cable corridor Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as converter stations In LCT of cable corridor
1/0880/2021/FULM (screened out – distance from converter station/ size/visual/character)	Permitted	Land To The West Of Buckleigh Road Westward Ho! Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 0.7 km	Erection of 117 dwellings and associated works including site access.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap In ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as converter stations In LCT of cable corridor
1/0523/2021/REMM (screened out – screening/visual/character)	Permitted	Land At Manteo Way Alverdiscott Road East The Water Devon	300 dwellings with associated infrastructure and public open space (Variation of conditions 1 (the reserved matters), 11	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with	 Potential temporal overlap

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
		Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 0.3 km	(highways) and 18 (contamination).		converter stations	 Into in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
1/0511/2021/OUTM (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Permitted	Land at grid reference, land off School Lane, Torrington Devon Distance from Order Limits 4.5 km	Hybrid application consisting of a full application for 59 dwellings and an Outline application for up to 141 dwellings with up to 1500sqm commercial space (Use Class E (g) (i), (ii), (iii); B2; B8).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
1/1126/2020/FULM (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Permitted	Brunswick Wharf Barnstaple Street Bideford Devon EX39 4AE Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 1.2 km	Demolition of existing site buildings and mixed use redevelopment providing residential units, commercial units (Class E) with public open space, car parking, floating pontoon and associated landscaping works.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
						converter stations
1/0926/2020/OUTM (screened out – type/ visual/character)	Permitted	Land North Of Abbotsham Road Abbotsham Bideford Devon EX39 3QP Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 0.8 km	Outline planning application for the erection of up to 290 dwellings, including affordable housing with public open space, landscaping and sustainable drainage system (SUDS) and two vehicular access points from Abbotsham Road. All matters reserved except access.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as converter stations In LCT of cable corridor
1/0787/2018/FULM (screened out – type/size/visual/character)	Permitted	Travel Chapter House Gammaton Road Bideford Devon EX39 4DF Distance from Order Limits 0.7 km	Proposed new business hub incorporating a conference centre, new offices, a gym, nursery, associated car parking and landscaping.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
1/0894/2021/FULM (screened out – size/character)	Permitted	Land East And West Of Manteo Way Manteo Way East The Water Devon	Reserved matters application for appearance, access, landscaping, layout & scale pursuant to planning approval 1/0111/2016/OUTM for the	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
		Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 0.9 km	erection of 26 residential dwellings, associated infrastructure and open space. (Variation of Condition 1 of application).			 Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
1/0410/2022/FULM (screened out – size/character)	Permitted	Cleave Wood Mines Road East The Water Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 0.7 km	Extension of time of planning permission 1/0327/2008/FUL for the erection of 12 new dwellings with parking (Variation of conditions 2, 3, 12 & 13 of Planning Approval 1/0233/2012/EXTM (formerly 1/0327/2008/FUL).).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
1/1017/2021/REMM (screened out – distance/size/character)	Permitted	Land To The Rear Of Amberley Limers Lane Northam Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 2.7 km	Application for reserved matters of layout, landscaping, scale and appearance for 40 no. dwellings, along with provision of new strategic footpath/cycleway, informal public open space and associated works pursuant to Outline Planning Permission 1/0906/2015/OUTM (Amended Plans).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
1/0635/2023/FULM (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Permitted	Land Between Tadworthy Road And Golf Links Road Westward Ho! Northam Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 2.2 km	Residential development of 138 dwellings consisting of 120 houses, 14 bungalows and 4 flats along with an allotment site, public open space and associated infrastructure (Variation of condition 2 of 1/0490/2020/FULM) (Amended site layout and house types).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
1/0682/2021/FULM (screened out – distance from converter stations/size/character)	Under construction	Land Off Cornborough Road Cornborough Road Westward Ho! Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 0.7 km	Reserved Matters (appearance, landscaping, layout and scale) application pursuant to 1/1084/2015/OUTM application for 145 dwellings, with associated public open space, play areas, landscaping and access from Cornborough Road following demolition of 2 existing dwelling. (Variation of Conditions 1 (plans schedule) and condition 2 (materials) pursuant to application 1/0363/2020/REMM.	Under construction	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap In ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as converter stations In LCT of cable corridor
1/0205/2022/OUTM (screened out – distance/size/character)	Pending	Land At Wooda Road Pitt Lane Appledore Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 3.8 km	Outline application for No.36 dwellings, public open space and associated infrastructure with all matters reserved except access.	 Temporal overlap 	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
						 Not in same LCT as converter stations In same LCT as cable corridor
1/1179/2023/LA (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Pending	Middle Dock New Quay Street Appledore Devon EX39 1LU Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 4.4 km	Erection of Clean Maritime Innovation Centre incorporating office space, workshop space and extension and repairs to quay wall.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as converter stations Potentially in same character areas as cable corridor
1/0652/2022/FULM (screened out – distance/size/character)	Permitted	Land At Pitt Hill Appledore Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 3.8 km	Residential development comprising the construction of 27 dwellings with associated access, estate roads, infrastructure, open space and landscaping (Amended plans and additional information).	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
						 converter stations In same LCT as cable corridor
1/0076/2020/REMM (screened out – distance/type/character)	Permitted	Daddon Hill Northam Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 1.1 km	Reserved matters (Appearance, Landscaping, Layout and Scale) for the erection of 130 dwellings pursuant to 1/1192/2015/OUTM.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Within ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as converter stations In same LCT as cable corridor
1/1266/2022/REMM (screened out – type/size)	Pending	Land North Of Clovelly Road Bideford Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 0.2 km	Reserved matters application for details of appearance, landscaping, layout and scale for 61 no. dwellings and associated works pursuant to application 1/1086/2017/OUTM.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations In same LCT as cable corridor Not in same LCT as

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
1/0513/2022/REMM (screened out – distance/size)	Permitted	Land Adjacent To Orleigh Close Buckland Brewer Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 3.2 km	Reserved matters application for appearance, landscaping, layout & scale pursuant to outline planning permission 1/1050/2014/OUTM - erection of 27 dwellings.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 converter stations Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations In same LCT as cable corridor and converter stations (separate section)
1/1051/2021/REMM (screened out – distance/visual/character)	Pending	Land At Grid Reference 249583 119849 (Former Meat Factory Site) Torrington Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 4.5 km	Reserved matters application for appearance, landscaping, layout & scale pursuant to outline application 1/1165/2017/OUTM - Erection of up to 143 dwellings, 1040 square metres of commercial freehold land for B1, B2 and B8 employment and public open space.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
1/0717/2021/FULM (screened out – distance/size)	Under construction	Land At Wooda Road Pitt Lane Appledore Devon	Reserved matters application for appearance, landscaping, layout & scale pursuant to planning approval 1/1343/2018/OUTM for	Under construction	Temporal overlap with	Potential temporal overlap

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
		Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 3.8 km	the erection of 88 residential dwellings, associated infrastructure and open space (Variation of condition 1 of planning permission 1/0871/2020/REMM).		converter stations	 Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as converter stations In same LCT as cable corridor
1/0528/2020/REMM (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Permitted	Torridge Vale Ltd Rolle Road Torrington Devon EX38 8AU Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 5.5 km	Reserved matters application for appearance, landscaping, layout and scale for construction of 71 dwellings and 4 retail units to the north and south of Rolle Road pursuant to 1/0039/2016/OUTM.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same LCT as cable corridor or converter stations
1/0526/2020/FULM (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Permitted	Torridge Vale Ltd Rolle Road Torrington Devon EX38 8AU Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 5.6 km	Erection of 19 dwellings; raising of Rolle Road; new length of highway to serve dwellings south of Rolle Road and existing development to west of site; new bat house and open space including play areas.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same as LCT as cable corridor or

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
						converter stations
1/0095/2020/FULM (screened out – distance/size/visual/character)	Permitted	Land To The North Of New Street Torrington Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 5.2 km	Erection of 22 houses with associated infrastructure.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not in ZTV of converter stations Not in same character type as cable corridor or converter stations
1/0788/2019/FULM (screened out – distance/type/size).	Under construction	Land North Of East Hill Park Buckland Brewer Devon Distance from Order Limits (cable corridor) 3.2 km	Proposed Development of 35 New Houses and associated works.	Under construction	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap In ZTV of converter stations In same character type as cable corridor and converter stations (separate section)

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
76423 (screened out – distance, visual/character)	Permitted	Perrigo Exeter Road Braunton Devon EX33 2DL Distance from Order Limits 9.3 km	Erection of ground mounted solar panels.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	 Potential temporal overlap Not within ZTV of converter stations Not within same LCTs as cable corridor or converter stations
Tier 3		·		·	·	
Policy BID01 (screened in)	NA	A site of about 71 hectares West of Bideford, between Abbotsham Road and Clovelly Road, as defined on Policies Map 2, Adjacent to the Order Limits (Cable Corridor) Distance from Converter Site 5,8km	Development Plan Allocation - BID01: Bideford West Urban Extension.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with Cable Corridor	 Potential temporal overlap Not within ZTV of converter stations In LCT of Cable Corridor

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

Project	Status	Distance from Proposed Development (nearest point, km)	Description	Dates of Construction (if available)	Dates of Operation (if available)	Overlap with the Proposed Development?
Policy BID04 (screened in)	NA	0.2	Development Plan Allocation - BID04: Site South of East-the- Water.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with Cable Corridor	 Potential temporal overlap Not within ZTV of converter stations In LCT of Cable Corridor
Policy BID021/1266 (screened in)	NA	0.2	Development Plan Allocation - BID02: Cleave Wood.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with Cable Corridor	 Potential temporal overlap Not within ZTV of converter stations In LCT of Cable Corridor
Alverdiscott Substation Connection Development (screened in)	N/A	0.2	Extension of Alverdiscott substation in the same field as existing substation.	Temporal overlap	Temporal overlap with converter stations	Adjacent to Conto Converter Site.

Assessing Cumulative Landscape, Seascape and Visual Effects

1.11.11 The same conclusions as to the assessment of sensitivity of the various landscape, seascape and visual receptors are carried forward from the LSVIA and applied in the cumulative LSVIA. The same method as in the LSVIA is used to assess the magnitude and significance of cumulative effect of the Proposed Development, considered in conjunction with each of the cumulative development scenarios, using the tiered approach set out above.

1.12 Visual Representations

Overview

1.12.1 Zones of Theoretical Visibility (ZTVs) and visualisations (wirelines or wirelines and photomontages) are graphical images produced to assist and illustrate the LSVIA. The methodology used for viewpoint photography and photomontages has been produced in accordance with the Guidelines for Landscape and Visual Impact Assessment: Third Edition (Landscape Institute and IEMA, 2013) (GLVIA 3) and Landscape Institute Technical Guidance Note 06/19: Visual Representation of Development Proposals (2019).

Zone of Theoretical Visibility

- 1.12.2 The ZTVs have been calculated using Key Terra-firma software to generate a ZTV of the proposed converter stations to demonstrate the theoretical extent of visibility from any point in the study area.
- 1.12.3 Ordnance Survey Terrain 5 Digital Terrain Model (DTM) was used to generate the ZTVs.
- 1.12.4 The computer model includes the entire study area and takes account of atmospheric refraction and the Earth's curvature. The resulting ZTV plots have been overlaid on mapping at an appropriate scale and presented as figures using desktop publishing or graphic design software.
- 1.12.5 There are several limitations which should be considered in the interpretation and use of the ZTV, which are as follows:
 - The ZTV takes the screening effects of existing vegetation and built form into account.
 - The ZTVs are based on theoretical visibility from 1.5 m above ground level.
 - The ZTV of the converter station does not indicate the decrease in visibility that occurs with increased distance from the converter station. The nature of what is visible from 3 km away will differ markedly from what is visible from 10 km distance away, although both are indicated on the ZTV as having the same level of visibility.
 - There is a wide range of variation within the visibility shown on the ZTV. For example, an area shown on the ZTV as having visibility of the converter stations may gain views of a very small part of the upper portion of a building, or alternatively, a larger part of the Proposed Development. This can make a significant difference in the effects of the Proposed Development on that area.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project – Environmental Statement

1.12.6 These limitations mean that, while the ZTV is useful as a starting point and aid to assessment, providing an indication of where the Proposed Development will be theoretically visible, it will tend to present a maximum design scenario or overestimate the actual visibility. The information drawn from the ZTV is checked by field survey observation and interpreted using professional judgement.

Baseline Photography

Overview

- 1.12.7 Once a view has been selected, the location is visited, confirmed, and assessed with the aid of a wireline or similar visualisation in the field. A photographic record is taken to record the view and the details of the viewpoint location and associated data are recorded to assist in the production of visualisations and to validate their accuracy.
- 1.12.8 The following photographic information is recorded:
 - date, time, weather conditions and visual range.
 - GPS recorded 12 figure grid reference accurate to ~5-10 m.
 - GPS recorded AOD height data.
 - use of a fixed 50 millimetre (mm) focal length lens is confirmed.
 - horizontal field of view (in degrees).
 - bearing to the proposed converter stations.
- 1.12.9 The photographs used to produce the photomontages were taken at the locations agreed with the consultees using Canon EOS 5D and 6D Digital SLR, with a fixed lens and a full-frame (35 mm negative size) complementary metal oxide semiconductor (CMOS) sensor. The photographs were taken on a tripod with a pano-head at a height of approximately 1.5 m above ground level.
- 1.12.10 Whilst no two-dimensional image can fully represent the real viewing experience, the visualisation aims to provide a realistic representation of the proposed converter stations and associated buildings, based on current information and photomontage methodology.
- 1.12.11 This includes GLVIA 3, paragraph 8.22 which states the following with respect to photomontages:

'In preparing photomontages, weather conditions shown in the photographs should (with justification provided for the choice) be either:

- representative of those generally prevailing in the area; or
- taken in good visibility, seeking to represent a maximum visibility scenario when the development may be highly visible.'
- 1.12.12 In preparing photomontages for the LSVIA, as far as possible in order to represent when the Proposed converter stations may be most visible (a maximum visibility scenario), photographs have been taken in favourable weather conditions during periods of good or better visibility. The time of day that the views were taken was mainly governed by the position of the sun relative to the viewpoint location, and that part of the proposed converter stations for which an existing view photograph was being taken.

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project - Environmental Statement

1.12.13 Various weather forecasts were checked in advance of field survey to ensure favourable weather conditions. These included the Meteorological Office forecast (https://www.metoffice.gov.uk/).

Visualisations

- 1.12.14 A photomontage is a visualisation which superimposes an image of a proposed development upon a photograph or series of photographs. Photomontage is a widespread and popular visualisation technique, which allows changes in views and visual amenity to be illustrated and assessed, as well as being compared and tested with existing views.
- 1.12.15 To create the baseline panorama, individual frames are cylindrically projected and then digitally joined to create a fully cylindrically projected panorama using Adobe Photoshop or PTGui software. This process avoids the wide-angle effect that will result should these frames be arranged in a perspective projection, namely one where the image is not faceted to allow for the cylindrical nature of the full 360° Horizontal Field of View (HFoV) but appears essentially as a flat plane.
- 1.12.16 Tonal alterations are made using Adobe software to create an even range of tones across the photographs once joined.
- 1.12.17 The baseline photographs and cumulative wireline visualisations shown for each selected viewpoint cover a 90° HFoV (or in some cases, up to 360°), which accords with Visual Representation of Windfarms Guidance (NatureScot, 2017). These are cylindrically projected images and should be viewed flat at a comfortable arm's length.
- 1.12.18 Preliminary mass model representations illustrating the Proposed Development are set within the panoramic photography. These are used in the LSVIA to predict the appearance of the proposed converter stations and assess the likely visual effect arising. The mass model photomontages are based on Environment Agency, 1 metre resolution, National LIDAR Programme Point Cloud data. There are limitations in the accuracy of Point Cloud data so that landform may not be picked up precisely and may result in the converter station being more or less visible than is shown. However, the use of 1m resolution Point Cloud data minimises these limitations. Descriptions within the assessment refer to the illustrations generated (as described above) and therefore the reality on the ground may differ to a minor degree from these impressions.
- 1.12.19 Daytime visualisations and wirelines will show a model which represents the maximum development scenario of the Proposed Development. The visualisations allows the potential proportions of the converter stations to be assessed.
- 1.12.20 Fully rendered photomontages will be produced for ES, from the agreed viewpoints using AutoCAD and Sketchup software, to provide an illustrative image of the appearance of the proposed converter stations and associated buildings and infrastructure. Regarding the daytime photomontages, modelled representations are combined with the baseline view photographs to create a photorealistic rendered photomontage image of the Proposed Development.
- 1.12.21 'Panoramic photomontages' presented in the LSVIA are produced with a 90° HFoV. This format is based on relevant guidance (landscape Institute Technical Guidance Note 06/19: Visual Representation of Development Proposals, published September 2019) due to its suitability to encompass the landscape

Xlinks' Morocco-UK Power Project – Environmental Statement

context in which the converter stations would be located at a representative scale and distance.

1.12.22 The 90° HFoV wirelines and photomontages are prepared using a cylindrical projected image and should also be viewed flat at a comfortable arm's length. These images are each printed on paper 841 x 297 mm (half A1), which provides scope for a relatively large-scale image.

Information on limitations of visualisations

- 1.12.23 The photographs and other graphic material such as wirelines and photomontages used in this assessment are for illustrative purposes only and, whilst useful tools in the assessment, are not considered to be completely representative of what is now, or will be in the future, apparent to the human eye. The assessments are carried out from observations in the field and therefore may include elements that are not visible in the photographs. Limitations of photomontages are set out further below.
- 1.12.24 The photomontage visualisations of the proposed converter stations (and any development proposal) have several limitations when using them to form a judgement on visual impact. These include the following:
 - A visualisation can never show exactly what the Proposed Development will look like in reality due to factors such as: different lighting, weather and seasonal conditions which vary through time and the resolution of the image.
 - The images provided give a reasonable impression of the scale of the Proposed Development.
 - The viewpoints illustrated are representative of views in the area, but cannot represent visibility at all locations.
 - To form the best impression of the impacts of the Proposed Development these images are best viewed at the viewpoint location shown.
 - The images must be printed and viewed at the correct size (e.g. 260 mm by 820 mm).
 - The images should be held flat at a comfortable arm's length. If viewing these images on a wall or board at an exhibition, stand at arm's length from the image presented to gain the best impression.
 - It is preferable to view printed images rather than view images on screen. Images on screen should be viewed using a normal PC screen with the image enlarged to the full screen height to give a realistic impression.
 - There are practical limitations to shooting viewpoint photographs only in very good or excellent visibility and at particular times of day. The photographs shown in the visualisations show the most favourable weather conditions available during photographic survey work.

Table 1.17: Technical Methodology – Visualisations

Category	Details
Photography	
Visualisation Type	Type 4 – where survey of viewpoint locations is not required.
Camera location	Established via hand-held Garmin GPS.
Level of accuracy of location	1-3m (depending on satellites).
Camera	Canon EOS 5D Mark II and Canon EOS 6D Digital SLR. Full-frame (35mm negative size) CMOS sensor.
Lens	50mm fixed f1.4 lens.
Tripod	Set to approximately 1.5m. Nodal Ninja panoramic head with Adjust Leveller. Nodal Ninja panoramic head set to take photographs at 20° increments.
Photography process	Camera used on fully manual settings. Photographs taken in RAW image format. Bracketed exposures are taken for each view and those depicting the clearest images are selected to prepare the panoramic image.
Preparation of panoramic photographs	PTGUI v12.8 is used to join and cylindrically project the images. Adobe Photoshop used to correct tonal alterations and create an even range of exposure across the photographs so that the individual photographs are not apparent. Planar panoramic images are prepared using Resoft Windfarm software or Hugin Panorama Stitcher.
3D Model/Visualisation	
Topographic height data	Environment Agency National LIDAR Programme Point Cloud (1m resolution).
Use of coordinates in software	Coordinates are brought in from the surveyed GPS coordinates. Positions checked using aerial photography.
Markers for horizontal alignment	Point Cloud data generates hundreds of points that are aligned with existing tall structures (e.g. pylons and church spires) and the landform.
Markers for vertical alignment	Point Cloud data generates hundreds of points that are aligned with existing tall structures (e.g. pylons and church spires) and the landform.
Rendering software	Sketchup or AutoCAD Map 3D 2022. Autodesk 3D Max 2022.
Limitations	
Terrain data	There may therefore be local, small-scale landform that is not reflected in the data and subsequently the visualisation but may alter the real visibility of the proposed converter stations, either by screening theoretical visibility or revealing parts of the proposed converter stations that are not theoretically visible.

References

Council of Europe, The European Landscape Convention (2000, ratified 2006) ETS No. 176.

Countryside Agency and Scottish Natural Heritage (2004) Topic Paper 6: Techniques and Criteria for judging Capacity and Sensitivity.

Department for Energy Security and Net Zero (2023a), Overarching National Policy Statement for Energy (EN-1).

Department for Energy Security and Net Zero (2023b), National Policy Statement for Renewable Energy (EN-3).

Department for Energy Security and Net Zero (2023c), National Policy Statement for Electricity Networks Infrastructure (EN-5).

Institute of Environmental Management and Assessment, 2011, The state of Environmental Impact Assessment practice in the UK.

Landscape Institute and Institute for Environmental Management and Assessment (2013). Guidelines for Landscape and Visual Impact Assessment: Third Edition.

Landscape Institute (2019) Technical Guidance Note 2/19 Residential Visual Amenity Assessment.

Landscape Institute (2019) Technical Guidance Note 06/19 Visual Representation of Development Proposals.

Landscape Institute (2021) Technical Guidance Note 02/21: Assessing landscape value outside national designations.

Natural England (2014) An Approach to Landscape Character Assessment.

NatureScot (2017) Visual Representation of Windfarms. Version 2.2.

Renewable UK (2013) Cumulative Impact Assessment Guidelines.

The Planning Inspectorate (2015) Advice Note 17: Cumulative Effects Assessment.

UK Government (2011) Marine Policy Statement.